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2nd MINNESOTA BATTERY 
 

“ACTION FRONT” 
Circular No. 308 June 2023 

On This Date-165 Years Ago 

Remarks for the Month of June, 1863 
(Numbers indicate the day of the month) 

4 Sert Joy, Corp. Varney and privates Wm H. 
Shaw, Wm E. Pulk, Samuel F. Woods & Geo. E. 
Davis sent to Field hospital    Ingebreth Olsen 
returned to duty from Hospital. 
turned in 4 horses & drew 6 
7 Geo. W. Tilton returned to duty from Hospital 
8 H. A. Siamonds (exchanged prisoner) 
returned to duty 
9 Fordis Averill, J. M. Lane, F. S. Flint & J. W. 
Boardman (Exchanged prisoners) returned to duty. 
11 Wm. F. Gilpatrick sent to Convalescent Camp 
at Murfreesboro 
13 Lt. Woodbury returned to duty 
14 Anthony Chaffee & Wm Hicks (Contrabands) 
blacksmiths -- ran away 
15 Capt. Hotchkiss on detached service at Div. 
Hd. Qrs. -- as chief Arty 
22 Privt C. F. Harder arrested for drunkenness, 
absence & stealing and det'd to brig Provost Marshal 
23 Anthony Chaffee (Contraband) returned to 
duty 
24 Sergt. Pratt & Privts Adley, Byam, Faille, J. M. 
Lane, Ingbreth Olsen, Phelps & Wagoner J. W. 
Johnson to Field Hosp --- Quit camp at 
Murfreesboro.  marched out on Shelbyville pike 6 
miles -- to the left 4 miles toward Manchester pike = 
10 miles 
25 McReynolds, Burns, Wright, Rheinberger - 
21st Ill --Culbertson, Richmond, Lord, Adams, Ewing 
38th Ill. --Batt 81 Ind.--  Kintzel, Baldwin, 101" Ohio - 
detailed for duty temporarily 
26 In camp (25th & 26th) Priv. Dudley broke his 
leg. - sent to Murfreesboro 
27 Quit camp.  Marched to Beech Grove on 
Manchester pike 10 Miles.  John Craven run over by 
Caisson - sent to Murfreesboro. 
28 From Beech Grove to Manchester 13 Miles 
29 In camp near Manchester, Tenn. 
30 "      "         "            "              " 

Upcoming Events 
 

June 17    A.A. Arnold House, Galesville, WI 
 Arrive by 9am to set up, the event runs 
10:00am to 2:00pm.  Pack a bag lunch or purchase 
stew at the site.  The first floor of the house will be 
open for tours.  We will bring the M1861 10 Pdr 
Parrott Rifle and Limber.  The event organizers have 
asked the ladies to bring quilts and our musicians—
Ken and Mikaela—to provide learning stations.  
Other stations are welcome. 
 
June 27   Concert in the Park Menomonie, WI 
 The annual concert by the Ludington Guard 
Band in the Wilson Park band shell (Wilson Ave & 
8th Street).  We will join Battery I 1st US Artillery for 
the 1812 Overture.  We will need crew members for 
the M1841 12 Pdr. Mountain Howitzer and men to fill 
in on additional cannons of Battery I. 5:30pm arrival 
for setup, concert at 7:00pm. 
 
July 8  Family Fun Day Red Wing, MN 
 The program at the Goodhue County History 
Center (1166 Oak Street) is from noon – 3:00pm. 
Volunteers are needed.  We have been asked to 
provide 3 or 4 learning stations in addition to firing 
demonstrations on our M1861 10 Pdr Parrott Rifle.  
 

Next Meeting 
 

July 1, 11:00 am 
Elks Club, 306 W 4th Street, Red Wing,  
Contact Ken Cunningham with questions or agenda items.  
651-388-2945. 
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Battery Profile 

 

James Bruce White 
 
 James was born in Cornwallis, Nova Scotia, on July 6, 1828.  He was 25 years old when the 
family moved to New Hampshire, and James went with.  He again stayed with the family when they 
moved west to settle in Wright County, taking land for homesteading in Franklin Township.  It was the 
spring of 1855 and the Whites were among the very first settlers of the area.  James remained at home, 
working with his father to tame the new land.   
 When the war began, William Hotchkiss was living in Wright County and he began to organize a 
battery of light artillery.  James and Hotchkiss may well have known each other as the population of 
Wright County was not that high in 1862.  James agreed to serve with Captain Hotchkiss and was 
mustered in on January 7, 1862.  James was 30 years old, single, had hazel eyes, black hair and a dark 
complexion.  He stood 5' 10" tall and listed his occupation as a farmer. 
  Good health followed James throughout the war as his name never appeared on the sick 
rolls.  When it was time to reenlist, James agreed to serve another three years or the duration of the 
war.  He received $110 of his promised $400 bounty and 30 days veteran's furlough.  While the Battery 
was at Fort Snelling for their furlough, James was promoted to corporal, a rank he held until he was 
promoted to sergeant on February 10, 1865.  When the war was over, James was mustered out with 
the Battery at Fort Snelling on August 16, 1865.  When he left to go home to Franklin, James took his 
knapsack, haversack, and canteen as was allowed by special orders. 
 James stayed at home only a short time before he went west to Montana where he lived until 
1872.  He then moved back to his parents' home in Wright County, Minnesota, to help care for them 
and his younger sister.  His father was elderly and was having a hard time keeping up with the farm.  
James took over the running of the farm and turned it into what was said to be "one of the most 
successful farms and stock raisers in this vicinity, a careful manager, and strictly honest and upright in 
his dealings." 
 A land purchase made in 1882 indicated James was expanding their holdings, but it was not 
something he lived to see much from as he died on March 9, 1883.  His health had been slowly failing 
and he was just 54 years old when death claimed him. 
 The newspaper said 
James had been expecting 
death and "provided by will 
for the distribution and 
disposal of his estate; he 
being an unmarried man, his 
nearest relatives are 
doubtless his main 
legatees."  Both of James' 
parents and his sister 
survived him. 
 He was buried in the 
Delano City Cemetery with 
both a military marker and a 
unique family marker in the 
shape of a tree stump.  
 In cemetery 
symbolism, a tree trunk like 
this one often was said to 
mean a “life cut short” and 
does match James’ life 
ending at just 54 years old. 
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Dog Tags: Identifying our Deceased Military Veterans 
By Michael Strauss, Ancestry.com 
 

 Behind the imposing gates of Arlington National Cemetery in Virginia rests the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier. 
Around the clock, active-duty personnel stand as sentinels remembering our fallen veterans. Many cemeteries have 
remains of soldiers from past wars marked with a single haunting word, “Unknown.” To properly identify each man and 
woman who have paid the ultimate price for their country, the military created identification tags. Here is a look at how 
those tags have changed over the years. 
Civil War 
 The Civil War changed how military officials recorded battlefield deaths. On April 3, 1862, the Adjutant General 
Office (AGO) of the War Department issued General Order No. 33, which in effect read: “To secure as far as possible the 
decent internment of those who have fallen or may fall in battle…lay off lots of ground in a suitable spot near every 
battlefield and… register of each burial and will be preserved”.  

 During the Civil War, large numbers of casualties on both sides prompted soldiers 
and civilians to consider other ways to identify fallen soldiers. In 1862, New York City resident 
John Kennedy wrote to the Secretary of War Edwin M. Stanton. He proposed that the US 
Army provide a medal identification badge for all officers and enlisted men that soldiers could 
wear under the clothing. The War Department rejected Kennedy’s proposal. 
Civil War soldiers could purchase (at their own expense) identification badges or tags 
manufactured by military camp suppliers called sutlers. Sutlers were civilian contractors who 
traveled with the armies selling commonly needed items from photographs to wares. Some of 
these identification badges and tags were ornate in design. 
 Death became a reality for thousands of soldiers who had no proper identification. 
During the battle of Cold Harbor on June 3, 1864, soldiers, knowing they might be killed, 
wrote their names and military units on loose slips of paper, and pinned them to their kepis 
(caps) or sack coats. They hoped someone would identify their remains after the battle. 

Another 35 years would pass before the subject of identification tags was brought up again.   
Spanish-American War 
 The War with Spain began on April 25, 1898, and again required the United States military to turn their attention to 
how to identify fallen soldiers. With fighting in Cuba, Puerto Rico, and the 
Philippines, the American Red Cross (founded in 1881) took up the cause 
to provide identification tags for soldiers. Neither the United States 
military nor individual states provided any identification tags at that time. 
The San Francisco Red Cross Society, one of the strongest advocates of 
tags, furnished them to thousands of soldiers en route to the Philippines. 
The tags were smaller than a half-dollar and made of aluminum.  
 The discs were inscribed with the soldier’s company, regiments, 
and a number corresponding to their eventual Compiled Military Service 
Record numerical identifier. On the other side of the disc was the visual 
design of the Red Cross, inscribed with the letters “RED.” 
 In 1899 United States Army Chaplain Charles C. Pierce was instrumental in establishing 
the Quartermaster Graves Registration Service. He wrote to the AGO office: “It is better that all men should wear these 
marks as a military duty than one should fail to be identified.” Pierce, a veteran of the Spanish American War, had 
witnessed the horrors of war and strongly advocated issuing identification tags for all soldiers in the military. Six more 
years would pass before the military adopted official tags. 
Official Military Tags Introduced 
 On December 20, 1906, the US Army formally adopted Identification Tags when they issued General Order No. 
204. The order read, “An aluminum Identification tag the size of a silver half dollar…stamped with name, rank, company, 
regiment, or corps of the wearer will be worn by each officer and enlisted man…whenever the field kit is worn.” Each tag 
had a cord attached through a small hole. The Ordnance Department provided each Army organization and unit with a 
steel die kit and two sets of dies, one for the alphabet and the other for Arabic numerals. 
World War I 
 Following the entry of the United States into World War I on April 6, 1917, the United States War Department 
changed regulations on issuing tags. General Order No. 80, issued on June 30, 1917, read, “Gratuitous issues will be 
limited to two tags to an enlistment.” Soldiers were now issued two matching identification tags. An addendum called, 
Change of Army Regulations (or CAR) issued with General Order No. 58 on July 6, 1917, added, “These tags are 
prescribed as part of the uniform and when not worn as directed…will be habitually kept in the possession of the 
owner”, therefore making the soldier responsible for the care of the tags. They were to be part of their kits and always kept 
with them. 
 Another significant change to identification tags was issued with General Order No. 21 on August 13, 1917, when 
the military added, “The tag now prescribed for wear by officers and enlisted men will be worn also by all civilians attached 
to these forces.” Civilian employees attached to the American Expeditionary Forces (AEF) would be authorized to wear 
identification tags. One final wartime change occurred on February 12, 1918, with the issuing of General Order No. 27. 
That order authorized service numbers for enlisted army personnel. The numbers were added to the identification tags.   
Identification Tags for other branches 
 On October 6, 1916, the US Marine Corps issued General Order No 32, which read: “Hereafter identification tags 

Continued on page 4 

https://blog.fold3.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Screen-Shot-2023-05-01-at-2.14.12-PM.png
https://blog.fold3.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Screen-Shot-2023-05-01-at-2.18.36-PM.png
https://blog.fold3.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Screen-Shot-2023-05-01-at-2.18.20-PM.png


4 

 
will be issued to all officers and enlisted men of the Marine Corps… always be worn when 
engaged in field service…at all other times they will either be worn or kept in possession of 
the owner.”  Initially believed to be of little importance, opinions later changed.   
 On May 12, 1917, the Secretary of the Navy Josephus Daniels issued General 
Order No. 294 stating: “The identification tag for officers and enlisted men of the Navy 
consists of an oval plate Monel metal…and suspended from the neck by a Monel wire 
encased in a cotton sleeve”.  The Navy had more information added to the tags, which read, 
“The tag has on one side the etched fingerprints of the right index finger…the other side the 
individual’s initials, surname, month and year of enlistment [in numerals] …this side will also 
bear the letters U.S.N,” with officers it added: “Initials and surname, rank held, and date of 
appointment.” 
 The US Coast Guard issued Identification Tags authorized by the Chief of the 
Bureau of Navigation in Circular Letter No. 152-41 on December 16, 1941, which read, “The 
Bureau also directs identification tags be prepared and furnished the officers and enlisted 
men of the Coast Guard…the letters USCG should be stamped or etched on the face of the 
tag issued to officers and men of the Coast Guard”. In times of war, the Coast Guard 

operated under orders of the Navy, and they began to discontinue tags in the 1970s. 
Between the World Wars 
 Following the end of World War I on November 11, 1918, the US Army made very few changes to identification tags 
until December 1, 1928, with Army Regulations 600-40 stating, “Tags are now officially part of the uniform and must be worn at 
all times.” From 1906 to 1928, tags were not officially considered part of the uniform. By the mid-1930s, identification tags 
were referred to by their colloquial name, “dog tags,” and were commonly worn by soldiers, sailors, and marines. The Army 
Historical Foundation wrote that newspaper editor William Randolph Hearst coined the term to undermine support for 
President Franklin D. Roosevelt’s New Deal. Hearst heard that employees of the newly formed Social Security Administration 
were issued nameplates for personal identification, and he nicknamed them “dog tags.” There are other rumors of how the 
nickname emerged, but regardless, the history stretches back for decades. 
World War II 
 In 1940, before the United States entered World War II, a major change was made to tags. Four new types were 
introduced for use during the war. 
 The first type came in December 1940 in Army Regulations (AR 600-35). It included a new shape and size and was 
made of Monel metal. It was two inches long by 1 1/8 inch wide and 1/40 inch in thickness. The tags included five lines of 
information: 

 Name of soldier 

 Serial Number and then added the blood type “A”, “B”, “AB” or “O” blood. 

 Name of emergency contact 

 Street address of contact 
City and State of contact 
 The second type, introduced in November 1941, made additional changes, including adding the religious affiliation of 
the wearer on the fifth line. Those designations were C for Catholic, H for Hebrew, and P for Protestant. This presented a 
challenge for service members who were members of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. The church, not 
considering itself Protestant, requested that the letters “LDS” be included. They contacted the War Department, but the 
request was not formally adopted. Some soldiers created their own dog tags that included the LDS designation. Thus, the five 
lines on this tag were:  

 Name of soldier 

 Serial Number and Tetanus immunization (Letter T and 2-number year and added 2-number year for when toxoid was 
completed) and also the blood type of the wearer with the following: “A, “B”, “AB”, or “O” type blood. 

 Name of emergency contact 

 Street address of contact 
City and State of contact/Religious Designation 
The third type, introduced in July 1943, cut the lines down to three and included the following modifications: 

 Name of soldier (with first name, middle initial, and last name) 

 Serial Numbers, Tetanus immunization date, tetanus toxoid date, and blood type abbreviated. 
Religion of wearer (abbreviated) 
 The fourth type, introduced in March 1944, also included three lines and lasted until April 1946. It was nearly identical 
to the previous type, but the last name was listed first, followed by the first name, last. 
 One additional change occurred when a notch was added to one side of the tag. A myth began circulating that the 
notch was added for medical reasons, to hold open the mouths of deceased soldiers to prevent the body from gaseous 
bloating. In reality, the notch was created by the stamping machine. 
 In the years leading up to the Korean War on July 1, 1947, the tags were further modified and began adding prefixes 
as part of the serial numbers, with “RA” added for Regular Army. 
 
Korean War 
 During the Korean War from 1950-1953, two styles of tags were used. One was for the US Army, and the other for the 
US Navy. The Army’s tags included these abbreviations: 

Continued on page 5 
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 Prefix “RA” Regular Army 

 Prefix “US” Enlisted Draftee 

 Prefix “NG” National Guard 

 Prefix “ER” Enlisted Reserve 
Prefix “O” Officer 
 These prefixes came before and were part of the assigned 
serial number (RA12345678). There were four lines on this tag, with 
the fifth left blank: 

 Name of soldier 

 Serial Number of soldiers, including prefix used for type of 
service 

 Tetanus date and blood type 
Religious preference 
The US Navy issued tags with three lines that included: 

 Name of sailor 

 Serial Number of sailors 
Letters “USN” and religion 
Vietnam War 
 Several variations of identification tags were used during 
the Vietnam War.  The first type, used through 1967, utilized five 
lines, and tags were no longer notched.  

 Surname of soldier 

 First name and middle initial 

 Prefix and Service Number 

 Blood type 
Religious Preference – Could be spelled out instead of abbreviated. 
The second type issued during the Vietnam War was used from 
1967-1969 with very little change from the previous type. They 
included: 

 Surname of soldier 

 First name and initial 

 Prefix and Service Number 

 Blood type (positive or negative could be listed), and number 
Religious preference – with the word spelled out  
The third type used during the Vietnam War had effective use from 
1969.   

 Surname of soldier 

 First name and initial 

 Social Security Number 

 Blood type – can be shown as negative (neg) or positive (pos). 
Religious preference – with the wording spelled out 
During the Vietnam War, the US Marine Corps issued tags during 
the same period as the Army. The first type used by the USMC, was 
similar to the Army’s. 

 Surname of soldier 

 First name and initial 

 Service Number, or if after 1972, the Social Security Number 

 USMC listed, followed by the size of the gas mask worn (S-M-
L) 
Religious preference – with the word spelled out 
The US Navy also followed a similar style during the Vietnam War.   

 Surname of soldier 

 First name and middle initial along with blood type (positive or 
negative could be abbreviated) 

 Prefix used and Service Number or Social Security Number 
after 1972 

 Abbreviation of USN listing the branch of service 
Religious preference – with the word spelled out 

 Miss Becky and Private Ritchie were 
happy to attend a party in Waumandee 
Wisconsin on June 2. The party,  attended by 
at least 100 people, was a surprise celebration 
of Bruce and Mardell's 50th wedding 
anniversary. Other attendees included many 
familiar faces, including Briar, Brooklyn, Breah, 
and Brindi Golden, all part of the Second 
Minnesota Battery family.  
 The photo boards showing their married 
life, included photos of Private Arnoldy wearing 
Union Blue.  
 
Submitted by Michael Ritchie 

Congratulations to Bruce 
and Mardell Arnoldy!   
      50 years together! 

Continued from page 5 
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Recap 
 

May 9  Old Court House Museum, Durand, WI. 
 Once again, these kids were great to work with!  Good listeners, 
respectful, good questions and a pretty good background on Civil War 
history.  We set up five stations to rotate the students from three local 
school through and after the students finished, the event was opened to 

the public.  The crowd that came on 
a Tuesday afternoon was 
astonishing and they were 
INTERESTED!  We had some 
incredible conversations about 
history with the people who 
came!  This was a five star 
event!!  And they paid us well 
besides! 

May 18 Avail Academy School. Edina 
 Unfortunately, this event had to be canceled at the last minute 
due to construction and needing to move all stations inside the building.  We will stay in contact with this school 
and hope things are settled down next year. 
 
May 29 Memorial Day, Red Wing, MN 
 At 0845 on Memorial Day in Red Wing MN, the sky was blue and the temperature was in the 70s. The east 

end of Bay Point Park was full of citizens lining the sidewalks in their lawn chairs as the 
color guards entered the park. The Grand Marshall, Honorary Grand Marshall and 
Woman Veteran were introduced followed by a brief Invocation. Everyone stood during 
the flag raising ceremony while the Ovation Choir sang our National Anthem. Following a 
musical interlude “In Flanders Field,” Neil Bruce read Logan’s Proclamation and then 
took his place with the gun crew. The Gettysburg Address was recited, Red Wing High 
School’s Concert Band performed “Armed Forces Salute” and then the Mayor of Red 
Wing spoke briefly. Lt. Col. Joseph Sanganoo, MNARNG, provided a dynamic and 
inspiring Main Address. Following the Main Address the names of fifty-two veterans from 
Red Wing who had passed since last Memorial Day were read.  
 To honor our fallen comrades John Cain, commanding the Battery, gave the 
orders to commence firing “three rounds.” Battery members joining Neil Bruce on the gun 
crew were Michael Ritchie, Ben Norman, Thomas Schmit, Mikaela Livingstone, Daryl 
Duden and James Livingstone. The sound of the cannon bouncing off the bluffs lining 

the Mississippi River in Red Wing was incredible with each 
firing. Rhondalynn Bartlett and Linnea Schmit, wearing 
period dresses, also participated in the 2023 Red Wing 
Memorial Day Observance. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Sgt. Duden 
 
(Photos courtesy of Miss Linnea) 

     The Second Minnesota Light Artillery Battery is a 
nonprofit organization dedicated to the preservation and 
interpretation of Civil War history by living it. 
     Membership is $12 per year.  Non-member newsletter 
subscription rate is $6.00 per year. 
     For information on the Battery, please contact: 
 

President 
Ken Cunningham 
1170 Golf Ridge Circle 
Red Wing, MN  55066  Phone: (651) 388-2945 
 

Treasurer 
Daryl Duden 
1210 West 4th Street 
Red Wing, MN  55066  Phone: (651) 388-6520 
 

Twin Cites Metro Area Contact 
Ron & Vickie Wendel 
12419 Redwood Street NW 
Coon Rapids, MN  55448 Phone: (763) 754-2476 
 

E-mail: 2mnbattery@gmail.com 
 

Battery Website: 
http://www.2mnbattery.org 


